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REPORT OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR AFRICA ON SIGNIFICANT 
REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

I. REGIONAL PROGRAMME ORIENTATIONS 

INTRODUCTION 

1. Review of health systems in the African Region in 1987, 1988 and 1989 revealed 
management weaknesses, imbalance in health manpower training with discrepancies between 
the types of training available and the duties carried out by the personnel who are 
trained, absence of or little interest in research, poor reliability of information 
support, gaps in the mechanisms intended to ensure coordination, and scarcity of 
resources. 

2. Faced with this situation, Member States have adopted a conceptual and organizational 
framework for their health systems known as the African health development scenario, whose 
implementation links together the three levels of the health system, i.e. the district, or 
local level； the province or region, or intermediate level； and the central level. 
After surveys covering each level of the health system, the technical discussions at the 
Regional Committee have dealt successively with the following themes : Operational support 
for primary health care - the role of the district in accelerating the achievement of 
health for all Africans (1987)； Technical support for primary health care - the role of 
the intermediate level in accelerating the attainment of health for all Africans (1988)； 
Strategic support for primary health care - the role of the central level in accelerating 
the attainment of health for all Africans (1989). 

3. These reviews have produced a three-phase health development scenario with a 
decentralized managerial framework which defines the central level as the level of 
strategic and normative support, the intermediate level as the level of technical support 
and coordination, and the local or district level as the truly operational level. Since 
Member States were practically all at the starting line in the race to attain health for 
all by the year 2000, some impetus had to be given to the process advocated for Member 
States by the World Health Assembly in 1987； in the African Region, the framework for 
health development is this key element, establishing a linkage, through the managerial 
process, between the structures and institutions involved in implementation. 

Framework for health development 

4. In the spirit of the scenario, health development is the production of a population 
in good health to ensure socioeconomic take-off; this implies that people are both the 
motive force and the final purpose of all development. Since all development, including 
health development, requires continuous and sustained action based on the three variables 
of resources, technology and management, the aim of the regional programme is to make the 
best use of the resources available, at all levels of the health system, in order to 
acquire appropriate technologies to implement health programmes successfully. In other 
words, the regional programme can be schematized as a three-dimensional matrix designed to 
produce continuous improvement at each level in the management of planned and programmed 
activities, drawing upon appropriate technologies acquired within the limits of available 
resources. 

5. Human, material and financial resources vary at the different levels of the health 
system, but whatever the level, these resources come mainly from the health sector, then 
from other, health-related, sectors, and lastly, from the community. The technological 
options increase in complexity from the district level, through the provincial level to 
the central level. They are not always appropriate. 

6. If the WHO Member States in the Region are to advance successfully towards health for 
all, existing health systems must be upgraded from mediocrity to excellence. Since 



managers can neither change the level at which they must operate nor influence the 
resources allocated to them, they can only strengthen their system of management to 
achieve effective health development by linking structures and institutions through the 
managerial process. 

7. The management structures (development committees, health teams and health committees 
or their equivalents at all levels) therefore conduct planning, programming and budgeting 
in collaboration with the institutions involved in implementation (health centres, health 
posts, hospitals), while the institutions undertake implementation, monitoring and 
evaluation with the support of the management structures. The evaluation reports 
submitted to the structures by the institutions are then used for reprogramming. 

Five-year plan for the African Region 

8. Pursuant to the resolutions of the thirty-eighth session of the Regional Committee, 
health systems development in the Region for the next five years (1990-1994) will aim to 
strengthen the managerial capabilities of countries through management procedures and 
techniques (1990-1992), support to management through training (1991-1993) and operational 
research (1992-1994). 

9. The thirty-ninth session of the Regional Committee therefore planned that the 
technical discussions should focus on the following subjects: health systems management 
(1990), health manpower development (1991) and operational research (1992). This plan of 
work is common to all the countries of the Region, for the management of actual programmes 
with emphasis on community health. 

10. Within this three-year cycle, the management cycle approach will be applied by 
discipline to the priority health programmes selected by ministries of health, 
i.e : maternal and child health, including family planning; disease control； 
drinking-water supply and environmental sanitation. 

11. Management will depend on the level of the health system and will be operational for 
community health activities at the district level, technical for the priority programmes 
at the intermediate level and strategic for national programmes at the central level. 
However, in order to match national preoccupations with regional priorities and to 
strengthen the partnership between health workers and their counterparts in other sectors, 
including both nongovernmental organizations and community representatives, "à la carte" 
programmes may progressively be developed, within the framework of the management cycle, 
with emphasis on continuing training and operational research. 

12. Priority health activities may therefore be supplemented by a wide range of health 
development activities in different countries and at different levels of intervention -
local, intermediate or central. In this context, "à la carte" selection will permit these 
complementary activities to be added progressively and their continuity will be assured 
through the managerial process linking structures with institutions. For example, at the 
district level, there may be health literacy campaigns, community readaptation programmes, 
environmental hygiene campaigns, programmes for the supply of essential drugs, etc., in 
addition to community-based health activities. At the provincial level "à la carte" 
options in addition to priority programmes may include, for example, emergency medical 
support, essential surgery programmes, family food safety, urban sanitation projects, 
etc. All these activities will provide opportunities to strengthen continuing training 
and operational research. At the central level, examples of "à la carte" choices may 
include national health development funds, the involvement of the universities in health 
development, development of emergency preparedness in the field of health, sickness 
insurance funds, etc. 

13. It must be recognized that everything was foreseen at Alma-Ata except the 
unforeseeable, namely, the AIDS pandemic with its social constraints, and the economic 
crisis with its financial constraints. The community involvement and multisectoral 
collaboration advocated in the scenario will enable structures and institutions to carry 
out activities to overcome these economic and social constraints which must now be 
confronted by Member States. 



MAJOR THRUSTS OF ACTION TO PREVENT AND CONTROL AIDS IN THE COUNTRIES OF THE AFRICAN REGION 

14. The rapid spread of AIDS has made this pandemic not only one of the world's major 
health problems but also a very serious socioeconomic problem for the African Region in 
particular. Seven major lines of action have been identified in the Region to combat this 
scourge: control and surveillance； blood transfusion safety; nursing and counselling； 
activities focused on young people at risk; activities focused on women at risk; 
activities focused on workers at risk; and domiciliary care. 

15. AIDS begins and ends its dismal course in the home. It is for this reason that the 
community-based approach of domiciliary care, with the participation of the community, 
forms the basis of the regional programme. In each country, the WHO representative and 
the country team will identify focal points to intensify community participation in 
home-based control. For health begins in every home and every family, and it is in every 
household that behavioural changes that will help to combat AIDS must appear. 

16. It should be noted that only three of the activities cited above - control and 
surveillance, blood safety, nursing and counselling - fall within the jurisdiction of the 
health sector, but the health sector cannot achieve the desired results in terms of its 
technological contribution unless there is collaboration with other sectors. The health 
sector is therefore opening out with activities aimed at young people at risk, in which 
clubs, associations and institutions for the young will also be involved. Women's 
organizations will take part in activities focusing on women at risk, and activities aimed 
at workers at risk will bring in any existing organizations. Information, education and 
communication are the binding element cementing together the seven major lines of action 
for the prevention and control of AIDS. They allow reciprocal communication between the 
seven major activities and provide the impetus to mobilize communities to overcome the 
social problems created by the the AIDS pandemic. 

17. Reorganization and restructuring of the WHO offices in countries and of the 
subregional teams have been undertaken with a view to providing the necessary technical 
support to countries through focal points for each line of action, and to giving impetus 
to health systems at all levels. 

MAJOR THRUSTS OF ACTION IN THE HEALTH SECTOR OF THE COUNTRIES OF THE AFRICAN REGION TO 
OVERCOME ECONOMIC CONSTRAINTS DUE TO THE FINANCIAL CRISIS 

18. The financing of the health sector in Africa has always been of justifiable concern 
to national leaders and, to a certain extent, to funding agencies. Many people think that 
the economic problems of the poor countries can only be resolved through a massive 
injection of funds. But if we consider the amount that has been spent on health without 
producing the tangible changes expected, it must be recognized that money alone is not 
enough. 

19. At a time when the economic crisis is placing a heavy burden on the countries of the 
African Region, the social sectors, and particularly the health sector, have been the most 
severely affected. In response to this situation, these countries have opted for a new 
strategy, the three-phase health development scenario, which lays emphasis not only on 
managerial capacity but also on capacity building. It is through good management in the 
framework of a programme supported by the community that self-financing can be attained. 
The consumers of services will also become payers. Seven major lines of action have been 
identified to overcome the economic constraints in the health sector that are due to the 
financial crisis. Some of these activities, such as the cost of health services, the 
supply of essential drugs, and health documentation and statistics, are part of the 
technological contribution of the health sector, while others must be undertaken with the 
support of other sectors, i.e., the activities of national health coordination committees, 
provincial health committees, district health committees； and lastly, there is the 
revolving fund for community health, in which the community is involved. 

20. The seven major lines of action cited above are bound together by the managerial 
process and supported by the basic activities of management, training and research, so 
that the overall process comprises both technological contributions by the health sector 



and the collaboration of other sectors to overcome economic constraints by means of the 
revolving fund for community health. In this connection, the Bamako Initiative and the 
community financing system will make it possible to achieve local self-financing of most 
health activities. 

21. Since the district is the cornerstone of health development and the entity par 
excellence in which individuals, families and the community assume roles of full 
partnership with the government, the health team at this level will take responsibility 
for programmes, seeking operational support from the development committee for planning, 
programming and budgeting, while institutions (health centres) will seek support from the 
health committee for implementation, monitoring and evaluation. The same process of 
linkage between structures and institutions will be instituted at all levels, together 
with successive types of support - intermediate-level technical support for the districts, 
and strategic support at the central level for the intermediate and local levels. 

22. As the world enters this final decade of the twentieth century, health is one of the 
sectors that has been most drastically affected by the economic crisis in the states of 
Africa. The regional programme is therefore particularly oriented towards community-based 
health development activities that can be adequately managed and supervised by a district 
health management committee and supported by the intermediate and central levels of the 
health system. Mobilization of the community and rigorous management of the available 
human, material and financial resources are a challenge to every individual, family and 
community. The Special Fund for Health in Africa, established with a view to developing 
community self-reliance to overcome economic obstacles, is also a major tool in the 
strategy of health development. 

WHO/country teams 

23. To ensure the success of the regional programme, offices of WHO representatives must 
play a dynamic role in technical support. Country offices must be staffed with proper 
teams that are technically sound to support the representative in his role as special 
technical adviser to the government on social and health development. 

24. To conform to the concept of health development and support the efforts of countries 
at the district level, every WHO/country team is composed of staff with responsibility for 
administrative support, primary health care and the improvement of management, so that the 
team will be able to provide effective support to management, training and research for 
mobilization for health, health development activities and the monitoring of progress 
towards health for all. These teams will also be expected to contribute to activities to 
overcome economic and social constraints. 

25. In response to resolution AFR/RC39/R7 requesting the Regional Director to associate 
nationals with the implementation of WHO/country technical cooperation programmes, the 
Regional Director has decided to recruit nationals on special service agreement contracts 
by selecting competent senior national staff who are available to act as advisers to the 
WHO representatives in the countries. This formula for associating nationals with the 
work of WHO in support of national health systems introduces a new dimension in the 
Region. These teams have already been set up in 70% of countries and steps to train their 
members are under way. 

26. WHO country offices should henceforth become the place where funding agencies, 
international organizations, nongovernmental organizations, etc., will be able to find all 
technical documentation and relevant information on the country, including the scientific 
information from AFRO that has been addressed to countries. 

Intercountry teams 

27. The same concern for efficacy and the desire to associate WHO more closely with 
centres of decision at all levels in countries have led to changes in the intercountry 
teams. The concerns of Member States relying on rapid deployment of the WHO teams have 
also led to internal restructuring of these teams to respond to the needs of the moment, 
in particular AIDS and economic constraints. 



28. The restructuring of the WHO intercountry teams has transformed them into veritable 
springboards for the provision of support to countries in their efforts to tackle economic 
constraints resulting from the financial crisis. The members of these teams (economists, 
pharmacists, statisticians) become leaders of networks of activities relating to each of 
the major lines of action cited above in the countries of the Region collectively. 

29. At the intercountry level, there remain the teams financed by UNFPA for maternal and 
child health, including family planning, and the teams financed by the AIDS control 
programme, which will, inter alia, promote the approaches adopted at the regional level to 
give impetus to the control of this epidemic, i.e., epidemiological surveillance, safety 
of blood and blood products, nursing in the context of family health, and information, 
education and communication to mobilize efforts on behalf of young people, women and 
workers at risk. The intercountry teams will attach particular importance to the 
implementation of the Bamako Initiative and the self-financing of health activities. They 
will also deal with the essential drugs programme financed by the regular budget. There 
is a trend towards the view that these teams will eventually be financed by projects with 
extrabudgetary funds. These teams, based in Bamako, Bujumbura and Harare, are henceforth 
under the responsibility of the WHO representatives in Mali, Burundi and Zimbabwe, which 
has also helped to facilitate their integration with the teams of these countries. 

II. RESOLUTIONS OF GLOBAL INTEREST ADOPTED BY THE REGIONAL COMMITTEE AT ITS FORTIETH 
SESSION 

AFR/RC40/R3 - Discussion of United Nations General Assembly resolution 44/211: 
Operational activities for development 

30. After discussion of resolution 44/211, the feeling of the Regional Committee was 
summarized in resolution AFR/RC40/R3, which emphasizes that Member States have sole 
responsibility for the coordination of external assistance and principal responsibility 
for its design and management. This resolution also reiterates that WHO, as a specialized 
intergovernmental body with its own constitution and mandate, funded by Member States and 
working in close partnership with them, should continue to maintain its independence and 
visibility, to further enhance health development, while working in close partnership and 
harmony with the entire United Nations system and other bilateral and multilateral 
agencies and nongovernmental organizations. Finally, the resolution requests the Regional 
Director to bring to the attention of the Director-General the need to set up an 
appropriate mechanism, with regional participation, for an in-depth study of the issue 
involved in relation to the functioning of the Organization within the United Nations 
system. 

AFR/RC40/R4 - Optimal use of WHO resources : Consideration of the regional programme 
budget policy 

31. The Regional Committee welcomed the choice of management as the priority area of 
action for the next few years. Having examined the Regional Director's report on the 
implementation of the regional policy on the programme budget, together with the. draft 
programme budget for 1992-1993, the Regional Committee noted with satisfaction that the 
formulation of the programme budget for the period 1992-1993 was in keeping with the 
regional policy on the programme budget, particularly with respect to determination of 
priorities, and congratulated Member States and the Regional Director on the concrete 
actions undertaken for the implementation of this policy. The Committee called upon 
Member States, inter alia, to strengthen the use of the programme operations coordination 
system (AFROPOC) for optimal use of WHO resources, particularly with respect to 
programming activities, and requested the Regional Director, inter alia, to review the 
criteria and formulae used for the past ten years for the determination of each country's 
allocation, and to take appropriate action based on the review. 



AFR/RC40/R6 - AIDS prevention and control programme -̂

32. This resolution sets out salient points from the discussions that followed the 
Regional Director's presentation of the AIDS control programme. Delegations took note 
with satisfaction of the report of the Regional Director and the regional team of the 
Global Programme on AIDS. They also thanked the Director-General and the Global Programme 
for giving the necessary encouragement and support to AIDS control in general and the 
process of decentralization in particular. They welcomed this process as a necessary 
stage in current efforts to improve the world's response to the pandemic. 

33. Delegates repeatedly stressed the need to associate the fight against AIDS more 
closely with efforts to control other sexually transmitted diseases, pointing out that 
sexual transmission still accounts for the overwhelming majority of cases of HIV infection 
throughout the world and within the African Region. Serious efforts are still needed to 
encourage safer sexual practices in the Region. These efforts need to be particularly 
directed at adolescents and young people at the start of their sexually active lives. 

34. The Director of the Global Programme gave the necessary clarification in response to 
questions from delegates concerning effective drugs or vaccines against AIDS. Clinical 
studies on KEMRON need to be continued. 

35. It was noted with satisfaction that a number of countries have already begun to 
decentralize their national programmes to the provincial and in some cases to the district 
level. In view of the profound social implications of AIDS in many countries, it was 
emphasized that the control of AIDS needs to be a multisectoral, or even suprasectoral 
activity, in which all sectors in the country are involved, for the involvement of the 
community in social mobilization is needed to produce tangible results. AIDS has become a 
very serious social problem in some countries, and a united and broadly-based leadership 
from all sectors and all levels of society is needed for effective coordination of 
measures to cope with the consequences of the pandemic. 

III. SALIENT POINTS FROM THE DISCUSSION OF THE PROGRAMME BUDGET AT THE FORTIETH SESSION OF 
THE REGIONAL COMMITTEE 

36. The programme budget for 1992-1993 was prepared with a view to the implementation of 
the scenario. It takes account of the decentralization of centres of decision to bring 
them closer to users, and it will therefore be implemented more rapidly by Member States 
with the support of the WHO representative and his consolidated team. The managerial 
process will be consolidated at all levels of the health system in order to achieve the 
best possible utilization of the resources available for priority programmes in the 
Region, as best suited to the particular concerns of countries. 

37. The delegates discussed the programme budget and agreed on zero growth, although they 
would have liked an increase in view of the economic situation in the countries of the 
Region. Some also raised the need for rehabilitation of health infrastructures, which is 
particularly urgent for blood banks and district hospitals. The Regional Committee 
requested the Regional Director to set up a committee to review the criteria for 
allocations to individual countries, as the weighting formula has been in use for more 
than ten years. 

38. The technical questions raised by delegates referred mainly to immunization, and in 
particular to the possibility of including yellow fever, meningococcal meningitis and 
hepatitis В vaccination in the expanded programme on immunization, and the possibility of 
using solar energy for the cold chain. With regard to the risk of AIDS, delegates were 
informed by the Director of the Global Programme that the use of jet injectors for mass 
immunization carries no danger. One question remains pending - how long will it be before 
there is a malaria vaccine? 

1 The full text of this resolution appears in the report of the fortieth session of 
the Regional Committee, which is available in the Executive Board room. 



39. After these discussions, the delegates formulated the following recommendations. 

-At the country level 

There is no point in talking about priority programmes if countries do not 
earmark any resources for their implementation. For example, malaria has been 
identified as the top priority by most countries, but few have allocated funds to 
combat this disease. Budgeting must necessarily reflect consistency between 
priorities and the allocation of resources. 

-At the regional level 

The Regional Committee requested the Regional Director to review the criteria 
and formulae used for the determination of each country's allocation, and to take 
appropriate action. It approved the proposed programme budget and requested the 
Regional Director to transmit it to the Director-General for consideration and 
inclusion in the proposed programme budget of WHO for 1992-1993. 

40. This report would be incomplete without mention of the following burning issues of 
current importance. 

(1) Resurgence of malaria. 88 million of the 103 million cases of malaria reported 
worldwide in one year are in the countries south of the Sahara, and include a million 
deaths among children. Chloroquine resistance in certain strains of Plasmodium falciparum 
is spreading westwards and resistance of Anopheles gambiae to DDT has been noted in 
several countries in the Region. It is obvious that malaria must remain an issue of 
serious concern in Africa. The Regional Office has therefore laid emphasis on the 
training of personnel and on technical support for national programmes designed to reduce 
mortality and morbidity from this disease to the lowest possible level. The regional 
strategy is based on rapid diagnosis and early and appropriate treatment of cases, 
chemoprophylaxis for pregnant women and epidemiological surveillance. Other measures 
relating to the environment and individual protection are also contemplated. A series of 
technical meetings will be held at the Regional Office to prepare for the Malaria Summit. 

(2) Tuberculosis. This disease remains a serious public health problem in Member 
States. Countries have therefore been invited to establish the epidemiological profile of 
this disease, to systematize methods of diagnosis and to include bacilloscopy, to trace 
potential contacts after treating patients, and to integrate activities to control this 
disease into primary health care at all levels of health systems. Tuberculosis control 
programmes at the national level are so important that the Regional Committee requested 
the Regional Director to mobilize extrabudgetary resources to support them. 

(3) Onchocerciasis• Activities are now in the phase of devolution and the support of WHO 
has been requested for the establishment of national plans in the countries covered by the 
Onchocerciasis Control Programme in West Africa. The use of ivermectin at the community 
level has been integrated into control activities in the affected districts. 

(4) Other diseases. The Regional Office considers that action in the medium term should 
include the eradication of neonatal tetanus, the eradication of poliomyelitis as part of 
the global initiative, and, in particular, the eradication by 1995 of dracunculiasis, for 
which national plans have already been drawn up in sixteen of the countries affected in 
the Region. 

For all these activities, the Regional Office will rely even more than in the past on the 
assistance of international cooperation and the support of headquarters. 


